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February 18, 2020 

 

The Honorable Delores G. Kelley 

Senate Finance Committee 

3 East, Miller Senate Office Building 

Annapolis, MD 21401 

 

RE: Support – SB 521:  

Behavioral Health - Opioid Treatment Services Programs - Medical Director 

  

Dear Chairman Kelley and Honorable Members of the Committee: 

 

The Maryland Psychiatric Society (MPS) is a state medical organization whose physician 

members specialize in the diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of mental illnesses 

including substance use disorders. Formed more than sixty years ago to support the needs 

of psychiatrists and their patients, MPS works to ensure available, accessible and 

comprehensive quality mental health resources for all Maryland citizens; and strives 

through public education to dispel the stigma and discrimination of those suffering from a 

mental illness. As the district branch of the American Psychiatric Association covering 

the state of Maryland excluding the D.C. suburbs, MPS represents over 700 psychiatrists 

as well as physicians currently in psychiatric training. 

 

MPS opposes Senate Bill 521 (SB 521).   Maryland continues to struggles with an opioid 

epidemic.  Substance use disorders are conditions which commonly co-occur with serious 

mental illness. A bill such as SB 521, which has the potential to limit or close certain 

treatment facilities, would also have a negative impact on psychiatric patients.  Integrated 

care, in other words care that is coordinated with medical and substance use treatment, is 

most effect for reducing morbidity and mortality, including suicide as some deaths from 

opioid use disorders are, in fact, suicide deaths. 

 

For these reasons, MPS respectfully asks the committee for an unfavorable report on SB 

521. If you have any questions with regard to this testimony, please feel free to contact 

Thomas Tompsett, Jr. at tommy.tompsett@mdlobbyist.com. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

The Legislative Action Committee for the Maryland Psychiatric Society 

mailto:tommy.tompsett@mdlobbyist.com
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SB 521 Behavioral Health - Opioid Treatment Services Programs - Medical Director 
Senate Finance Committee                  February 18, 2020 
 
OPPOSE 

MDDCSAM is the Maryland state chapter of the American Society of Addiction Medicine whose members 
are physicians and other health providers who treat people with substance use disorders. 
 
Opioid Treatment Programs (OTPs) provide an indispensable evidence-based service by treating people 
with opioid use disorder using counseling, case management, referrals for mental and somatic health 
care, help with housing and employment, along with medication assisted treatment with methadone or 
buprenorphine.   Without these treatments, many or most clients would be at risk for overdose death, 
contracting or spreading infectious disease, being involved in crime to support their addiction, and other 
negative outcomes.  

If SB 521 were enacted, we are concerned that a number of OTPs around the state would close due to the 
shortage of physicians who meet the qualifications to serve as OTP medical directors.   Due to the current 
workforce shortage, programs already find it difficult to open, to fill vacancies, or to find qualified 
physicians.     

This is likely to disproportionately affect smaller programs who are less likely to be able to afford higher 
hourly rates as medical directors become increasingly scarce, and who will be paid for hours that are 
longer than needed.  An unintended consequence may be to encourage the growth of larger programs.  

Even without this bill, the current shortage is expected to worsen in 2021 when the pathway for 
physicians to grandfather as a diplomate in addiction medicine closes.   I.e., after 2021, the only pathway 
to become an addiction medicine diplomat will be to attend a one year full time fellowship in addiction 
medicine before meeting the qualifications to serve as an OTP medical director. 

We appreciate the intent of the sponsors to enhance enforcement of loitering or diversion policies at a 
small number of clinics that may be seen as outliers in terms of community relations.  However, to the 
extent that greater enforcement is desired in selected cases, medical directors are program employees 
and do not have the leverage to change the operations of a program that is not inclined to change.   
That would need to be done by a regulatory body that can impose sanctions, if truly necessary.    This bill 
would not achieve its goals, but would make this vital treatment more expensive and less able to reach 
citizens in need.  
 
 

 

**************************************************************************** 

301.921.9078   I   mddcsam.org  I   info@mddcsam.org 
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MATOD members include community and hospital based Opioid Treatment Programs, local Health Departments, local Addiction and Behavioral 
Health Authorities and Maryland organizations that support evidence-based Medication Assisted Treatment. MATOD members include thousands 
of highly trained and dedicated addiction counselors, clinical social workers, physicians, nurse practitioners, physician assistants, nurses, peer  
recovery specialists and dedicated staff who work every day to save and transform lives. 

Senate Finance Committee 
February 18, 2020 

Senate Bill 521 – OTP Medical Director On-site Hours 
 
The Maryland Association for the Treatment of Opioid Dependence (MATOD) 
urges an unfavorable opinion on SB 521. 
 
SAMHSA federal regulation 42 CFR §8 states that an OTP Medical Director “is 
responsible for monitoring and supervising all medical and nursing services 
provided by the OTP; is responsible for assuring all medical, psychiatric, nursing, 
pharmacy, toxicology, and other services offered at the OTP are conducted in 
compliance with federal regulations at all times; should be present at the program 
a sufficient number of hours to assure regulatory compliance and carry out those 
duties specifically assigned to the medical director by regulation. The medical 
director may directly provide the required services to the OTP’s patients or assure 
that the needed services are provided by appropriately trained and licensed 
providers in compliance with federal and state regulation”. 
 
COMAR 10.63.19 states that an OTP “A. Complies with the requirements of 42 
CFR §8, B. Is under the direction of a medical director who is a physician and: 
(1) Has at least 3 years of documented experience providing services to persons 
with substance-related disorders and opioid use disorders, including at least 1 
year of experience in the treatment of opioid use disorder with opioid maintenance 
therapy and is board-certified in addiction medicine or addiction psychiatry; or 
(2) Is certified in added qualifications in addiction psychiatry by the American 
Board of Psychiatry and Neurology. 
 
Federal and Maryland statutes do not specify Medical Director on-site hours, since 
it is not good medical or public policy to codify medical and clinical practice. 
Federal and Maryland statutes require regulations that ensure proper and necessary 
oversight and compliance to support best-practices, which can evolve overtime. 
 

 There is a current shortage of OTP Medical Directors in Maryland who meet 
COMAR 10.63 requirements updated in 2018. BHA recognizes the need to 
modify COMAR to more closely align with Federal regulations, to ensure OTPs’ 
continued compliance and availability. Most OTP Medical Directors function in 
an administrative and oversight role. While Medical Directors can provide direct 
clinical care, the majority of medical care is provided by Program physicians and 
Advanced Practice Providers, such as Certified Nurse Practitioners and Physician 
Assistants. Advanced Practice Provider staff are on-site during OTP hours of 
operation and work within their professional scope of practice to provide 
necessary medical services. It’s common for Medical Directors to divide their time 
across several OTPs. They are easily accessible for consultation as needed, and 
provide ongoing supervision and training to Advanced Practice Provider medical 
staff.  

  
 SB 521 will force smaller OTP’s out of business, when they are unable to find a 

qualified, available and affordable Medical Director for 20 hours/week of on-site 
work. An unintended consequence of this bill can be the growth of large OTPs at 
the expense and demise of smaller programs. OTPs that are able to employ a 
Medical Director for 20 hours/week of on-site coverage would likely reduce or 
eliminate hours and FTEs of Program Physicians, Certified Nurse Practitioners 
and Physician Assistants – many of whom may have more experience and time to 
treat the complex OTP patient population.  
 
SB 521 will negatively impact quality, access and availability of opioid use 
disorder treatment, and will not improve OTP and community relations. MATOD 
implores the committee to vote an unfavorable opinion on SB 521. 
 

c/o IBR/REACH Health Services 
2104 Maryland Avenue 
Baltimore, MD 21218 

(410) 752-6080 

www.matod.org 

Board of Directors 
2019 - 2021 

President 
Vickie Walters, LCSW-C 
IBR/REACH Health Services 
VWalters@IBRinc.org 
 
President Elect 
Josh Grollmes, MS 
Serenity Health 
JGrollmes@serenityllc.net 

Secretary 
Melissa Vail, LCPC 
Sinai Hospital Addictions Recovery 
Program (SHARP) 
MAVail@lifebridgehealth.org 

Treasurer 
Babak Imanoel, D.O. 
Northern Parkway Treatment 
Services, BH Health Services 
BabakImanoel@gmail.com 

National AATOD Liaison 
Kenneth Stoller, MD 
Johns Hopkins Hospital 
The Broadway Center 
KStolle@jhmi.edu 

Immediate Past President 
Howard Ashkin, MMH, PsA 
MedMark Treatment Centers 
HAshkin@MedMark.com 
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100 S. Charles Street| Tower II, 8th Floor | Baltimore, MD 21201 

February 18, 2020 
 

Senate Finance Committee 

TESTIMONY IN OPPOSITION 

SB 521 Behavioral Health - Opioid Treatment Services Programs - Medical Director 
 
Behavioral Health System Baltimore (BHSB) is a nonprofit organization that serves as the local behavioral 
health authority (LBHA) for Baltimore City.  BHSB works to increase access to a full range of quality 
behavioral health (mental health and substance use disorder) services and advocates for innovative 
approaches to prevention, early intervention, treatment and recovery for individuals, families, and 
communities. Baltimore City represents nearly 35 percent of the public behavioral health system in 
Maryland, serving nearly 75,000 people with behavioral health service needs.  
 
BHSB opposes SB 521 Behavioral Health - Opioid Treatment Services Programs - Medical Director. 
 
BHSB understands the intent of SB 521 is to offer a solution for improved oversight and accountability for 
opioid treatment programs (OTPs). However, requiring a medical director of an OTP be on-site for at least 
20 hours a week will not achieve that goal, as the medical director is not responsible for the overall quality 
of services at the program, operations, and financial accountability of an OTP. 
 
Oversight and accountability of OTPs, and all behavioral health programs in the public behavioral health 

system (PBHS), is a responsibility that rests with the Maryland Department of Health, Behavioral Health 

Administration (BHA), in collaboration with local behavioral health authorities. As the local behavioral 

health authority for Baltimore City, BHSB conducts site visits, completes audits, and investigates complaints 

and critical incidents for providers in Baltimore City’s PBHS. BHSB shares information gathered from these 

activities with BHA and appropriate response or action is taken collaboratively.  

 

BHSB works diligently support access to quality behavioral health services in Baltimore City’s PBHS and is 
supportive of efforts to strengthen oversight and accountability. BHSB is an active participant at MDH’s 
System of Care Workgroup, which is focused on improving the quality of Maryland’s PBHS, with a specific 
focus on quality services and system accountability. Because of this ongoing effort, BHSB believes that this 
is the appropriate place to address solutions to improve oversight and accountability. As such, BHSB urges 
the Senate Finance Committee to oppose SB 521.  
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Heaver Plaza 
1301 York Road, #505 
Lutherville, MD 21093 
phone 443.901.1550 

fax 443.901.0038 
www.mhamd.org 

 

For more information, please contact Dan Martin at (410) 978-8865 

 

 

SB 519 Public Health – Behavioral Health Programs and Health Care Facilities – Safety Plan 
SB 520 Behavioral Health Programs – Opioid Treatment Services – Limitation on Licenses 

SB 521 Behavioral Health – Opioid Treatment Services Programs – Medical Director 
SB 522 Behavioral Health Programs – Licensing and Fees 

 

 

Finance Committee 
February 18, 2020 
Position: OPPOSE 

 
The Mental Health Association of Maryland is a nonprofit education and advocacy organization 
that brings together consumers, families, clinicians, advocates and concerned citizens for 
unified action in all aspects of mental health, mental illness and substance use. We appreciate 
this opportunity to present this testimony in opposition to these four bills. 
 
The Maryland General Assembly has taken several important steps in recent years to address a 
behavioral health crisis that is devastating families across the state. We are making progress, 
but we are not out of the woods yet. Unmet need persists, resources are scarce, and it remains 
increasingly difficult for Marylanders to access affordable and efficient mental health and 
substance use treatment services when and where needed. 
 
People with behavioral health needs must contend with longstanding and pervasive barriers 
that limit access to care. At a time when Maryland should be looking to increase service 
availability, these stigmatizing and discriminatory measures would do just the opposite – they 
would create new barriers that would reduce access to timely and effective mental health and 
substance use treatment.  
 
SB 519 would require behavioral health programs to establish and implement safety plans for 
the surrounding community as a requirement of licensure, the implication being that somehow 
these facilities are inherently more dangerous than other businesses or health care providers. 
This is a presumption that perpetuates a stigma against individuals living with mental health 
and substance use disorders, and it is not supported by any data.  
 
In fact, a comparative analysis by the Johns Hopkins School of Public Health1 found just the 
opposite was true. The research determined that drug treatment centers in Baltimore City were 
not associated with violent crime in excess of the violence happening around other commercial 
businesses, concluding that these facilities “have an unfairly poor reputation as being magnets 
for crime and a threat to community safety that is not backed up by empirical evidence.” 

 
1 Furr-Holden, Debra C., et al. Not in My Back Yard: A Comparative Analysis of Crime Around Publicly Funded 

Drug Treatment Centers, Liquor Stores, Convenience Stores, and Corner Stores in One Mid-Atlantic City. 

Bloomberg School of Public Health, Johns Hopkins University. July 2015. 

 



SB 520 would prohibit the Behavioral Health Administration from approving more than five 
licenses per 100,000 individuals in a county for opioid treatment programs. No other type of 
health care is subject to a population-based limit of this type. This form of discriminatory 
differential treatment is clearly violative of the Americans with Disabilities Act.  
 
SB 521 would require medical directors at opioid treatment programs (OTPs) to be on-site at 
least 20 hours each week, and it would prohibit OTPs from using telehealth to satisfy that 
requirement. The bill would exacerbate an existing shortage of qualified medical directors and 
decrease access to opioid use treatment across the state. 
 
OTP medical directors in Maryland are already subject to regulations that go beyond federal 
requirements. This limits the availability of qualified medical directors and forces many to split 
their time among several programs, serving a role that is primarily administrative in nature. 
While medical directors can provide direct clinical care, most of the medical care is provided by 
program physicians and advanced practice providers, such as certified nurse practitioners and 
physician assistants. 
 
The on-site requirements of SB 521 would be unattainable for many smaller OTPs, forcing these 
facilities out of business and eliminating treatment options for Marylanders living with opioid 
use disorders. 
 
SB 522 would impose new licensure fees on mental health and substance use treatment 
providers on top of the already significant cost of national accreditation currently required for 
licensure of behavioral health programs in Maryland. Funds collected must be distributed to 
local health departments and used to enhance safety at behavioral health programs and make 
“improvements to the community in which a behavioral health program is located.”  
 
Again, this perpetuates a stigma that presumes behavioral health providers and the people they 
serve are dangerous and detrimental to their communities. But in reality, communities suffer 
when there is inadequate access to mental health and substance use treatment. 
 
These four bills are stigmatizing, discriminatory measures that would reduce access to critical 
behavioral health care. For these reasons, MHAMD urges an unfavorable report on SB 519, SB 
520, SB 521, and SB 522.  
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CMDS 

CLINIC MANAGEMENT AND DEVELOPMENT SERVICES, INC. 

CORPORATE OFFICES :  5570  STERRETT PL . ,  SUITE 300,  COLUMBIA ,  MD  21044 

P:  443-864-4027  *  F:  443-864-4285  *  WWW .CMDSINC .COM  

 
 
DATE:   Tuesday, February 18, 2020  
BILL:   Senate Bill 521 – OTP Medical Director On-site Hours 

COMMITTEES:  Senate Finance Committee  
The Honorable Delores Kelley, Chairwoman 

POSITION:  UNFAVORABLE 
 
On behalf of Clinic Management and Development Services, Inc. (CMDS), and Turning Point Clinic, for 
which we provide management services, we submit the following testimony raising our concerns with 
Senate Bill 521, and request for an unfavorable report. Established in 2008, CMDS offers management 
and consulting services to individuals and groups who are passionate about serving the community 
through substance use disorder and mental health treatment. 
 
Senate Bill 521 as introduced would require each opioid treatment services program to be under the 
direction of at least one on–site medical director; require the medical director to be on–site at the opioid 
treatment services program for at least 20 hours per week; and prohibits an opioid treatment services 
program from satisfying the medical director requirements through telehealth. 
 
It is not clear what quality of care issues are being addressed by this bill.  The practical implications of the 
bill exacerbate the challenges facing centers today and may create access to care issues for this vulnerable 
patient population.  Baltimore City remains an epicenter of the substance abuse and opioid addiction 
epidemic.  Treatment centers play a critical role in treating this crisis.  Resources are already stretched 
thin and attracting medical treatment and provider staffing continues to be a challenge.  Prohibiting the 
use of telehealth to satisfy the medical director requirements will create additional hardships for many 
programs struggling with staffing, especially smaller programs. 
 
There is a current shortage of OTP Medical Directors in Maryland who meet COMAR 10.63 requirements 
updated in 2018. BHA recognizes the need to modify COMAR to more closely align with Federal 
regulations, to ensure OTPs’ continued compliance and availability. Most OTP Medical Directors function 
in an administrative and oversight role. While Medical Directors can provide direct clinical care, the 
majority of medical care is provided by Program physicians and Advanced Practice Providers, such as 
Certified Nurse Practitioners and Physician Assistants. Advanced Practice Provider staff are on-site during 
OTP hours of operation and work within their professional scope of practice to provide necessary medical 
services. It’s common for Medical Directors to divide their time across several OTPs. They are easily 
accessible for consultation as needed and provide ongoing supervision and training to Advanced Practice 
Provider medical staff.  
 
It is almost surely true that there simply are not enough Medical Directors that satisfy COMAR to permit 
them to provide 20 on-site hours each week.  A consequence of SB 521 would likely be the closure of 
numerous clinics due to the inadequate number of COMAR-qualified physicians, which negatively impacts 
quality, access and availability of opioid use disorder treatment, and will not improve OTP and community 
relations.  For the reasons noted above we respectfully ask for an UNFAVORABLE report. 

http://www.cmdsinc.com/
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J. Howard Beard Health Services Building 

3 Harry S. Truman Parkway  

Annapolis, Maryland 21401 

Phone: 410-222-7095  Fax: 410-222-7294 

Maryland Relay (TTY): 711 

www.aahealth.org 
 

Nilesh Kalyanaraman, M.D. 

Health Officer 

    
2020 SESSION 

Written Testimony 

 

BILL NO:  SB 521 

COMMITTEE: Finance Committee   

POSITION:  Oppose 

TITLE: Behavioral Health - Opioid Treatment Services Programs - Medical 

Director  

 

BILL ANALYSIS:  

SB 521 requires each opioid treatment services program to be under the direction of at least one 

on-site medical director and requires the medical director to be on-site at the opioid treatment services 

program at least 20 hours per week.  

 

POSITION RATIONALE:  

    

The Anne Arundel County Department of Health strongly opposes SB 521 because of the following 

points mentioned below. 

 

1. Quality services are not measured by how many hours a Medical Director is onsite.  

 

Federal and Maryland statutes do not specify the number of hours the Medical Director should be 

onsite, as it is not good practice to do so. In fact, prescribed levels of coverage as an indicator for success 

are absent in all established best practices and extensive research on quality improvements. Instead, the 

focus is on the service delivery, engagement strategies and interventions that are the responsibility of a 

multi-disciplinary administrative team and not by one individual.  

 

2. The passing of this bill would contribute to an already growing shortage of Opioid Treatment 

Program (OTP) Medical Directors who meet COMAR 10.63 requirements in Maryland.  
 

The Behavioral Health Administration in the Anne Arundel County Department of Health recognizes 

the need to modify COMAR to more closely align with Federal regulations, to ensure OTPs’ continued 

compliance and availability. Most OTP Medical Directors function in an administrative and oversight 

role. While Medical Directors can provide direct clinical care, Program Physicians and Advanced Practice 

Providers, such as Certified Nurse Practitioners and Physician Assistants, provide the majority of medical 



2 

 

care. Advanced Practice Provider staff are onsite during OTP hours of operation and work within their 

professional scope of practice to provide necessary medical services. It is common for Medical Directors 

to divide their time across several OTPs. They are easily accessible for consultation as needed and 

provide ongoing supervision and training to Advanced Practice Provider medical staff.  

 

 

3. This bill does not take into account the size of the OTPs and will effectively force smaller OTPs 

out of business. 

 

One of the DOH sponsored clinics is located at Ordnance Road Correctional Center.  The clinic 

currently has a 100% transfer rate to continuing care upon release.  This is great news as an inmate with 

an opioid use disorder, who does not receive medication assisted treatment while detained, has a 40 to 

100% greater risk of overdose upon release than that of the general population.  The not-so-good news is 

that the average daily census is 50.  This bill puts this needed clinic in jeopardy along with many other 

smaller programs.  If OTPs are able to employ a Medical Director for 20 hours/week of onsite coverage it 

will most likely result in reduced or eliminated hours and FTEs of other qualified medical staff.  The 

undue financial burden of the bill will likely impact the ability of a program to provide those non-billable 

services that have been shown to increase quality and success for patients such as peer support services, 

coordinated follow-up and concrete linkage to needed resources.  

 

4. Access to needed treatment is critical. 

 

Larger programs may be able to take on the increased patient volume from the loss of smaller 

programs but that comes at a cost to those seeking care.  The reduction of programs will most likely 

equate to fewer clinics that will not be accessible to all who need services.  SB 521 will have a negative 

impact on the quality, access and availability of opioid use disorder treatment, and will not improve OTP 

and community relations. For these reasons, the Anne Arundel County Department of Health urges the 

committee to vote an unfavorable opinion on SB 521. 
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Senate Finance Committee 
February 18, 2020 

Senate Bill 521 – OTP Medical Director On-site Hours 

 

Omnis Health Life Wellness Center (Omnis) urges an unfavorable opinion on SB 521. 

SAMHSA federal regulation 42 CFR §8 states that an OTP Medical Director “is responsible for monitoring and supervising all medical and nursing services 

provided by the OTP; The medical director may directly provide the required services to the OTP’s patients or assure that the needed services are provided by 
appropriately trained and licensed providers in compliance with federal and state regulation”. 

COMAR 10.63.19 states that an OTP “A. Complies with the requirements of 42 CFR §8, B. Is under the direction of a medical director who is a physician and: 
(1) Has at least 3 years of documented experience providing services to persons with substance-related disorders and opioid use disorders, including at least 1 

year of experience in the treatment of opioid use disorder with opioid maintenance therapy and is board-certified in addiction medicine or addiction 
psychiatry; or (2) Is certified in added qualifications in addiction psychiatry by the American Board of Psychiatry and Neurology. 

Federal and Maryland statutes do not specify Medical Director on-site hours, since it is not good medical or public policy to codify medical and clinical 

practice. Federal and Maryland statutes require regulations that ensure proper and necessary oversight and compliance to support best-practices, which can 
evolve overtime. 

1. There is a current shortage of OTP Medical Directors in Maryland who meet COMAR 10.63 requirements updated in 2018. BHA recognizes the 
need to modify COMAR to more closely align with Federal regulations, to ensure OTPs’ continued compliance and availability. Most OTP 

Medical Directors function in an administrative and oversight role. While Medical Directors can provide direct clinical care, the majority of 
medical care is provided by Program physicians and Advanced Practice Providers, such as Certified Nurse Practitioners and Physician Assistants. 

It’s common for Medical Directors to divide their time across several OTPs. They are easily accessible for consultation as needed, and provide 
ongoing supervision and training to Advanced Practice Provider medical staff.  

2. SB 521 will force smaller OTP’s out of business, when they are unable to find a qualified, available and affordable Medical Director for 20 

hours/week of on-site work. An unintended consequence of this bill can be the growth of large OTPs at the expense and demise of smaller 
programs. OTPs that are able to employ a Medical Director for 20 hours/week of on-site coverage would likely reduce or eliminate hours and 

FTEs of Program Physicians, Certified Nurse Practitioners and Physician Assistants – many of whom may have more experience and time to 
treat the complex OTP patient population.  

SB 521 will negatively impact quality, access and availability of opioid use disorder treatment, and will not improve OTP and community 

relations. Omnis implores the committee to vote an unfavorable opinion on SB 521. 

Sincerely, 

Rachel Wilson 
Chairwoman    
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MedChi 
 
 
The Maryland State Medical Society 
 

1211 Cathedral Street 

Baltimore, MD 21201-5516 

410.539.0872 

Fax: 410.547.0915 

 

1.800.492.1056 

 

www.medchi.org 

 

TO: The Honorable Delores G. Kelley, Chair 

 Members, Senate Finance Committee 

 The Honorable Cory V. McCray 

  

FROM: J. Steven Wise 

 Pamela Metz Kasemeyer 

 Danna L. Kauffman 

 Richard A. Tabuteau 

 

DATE: February 18, 2020 

 

RE:  OPPOSE – Senate Bill 521 – Behavioral Health – Opioid Treatment Services Programs – Medical 

Director 

  
 

The Maryland State Medical Society (MedChi), the largest physician organization in Maryland, opposes 

Senate Bill 521. 

 

 Senate Bill 521 requires that each opioid treatment services program (OTP) be under the direction of at least 

one on-site medical director, and that the medical director be on-site at least 20 hours each week.  Furthermore, it 

prohibits the use of telehealth to satisfy any of those hours. 

 

 MedChi shares the concerns that the MD-DC Society of Addiction Medicine raises in its letter.  Medical 

Directors of OTPs must be physicians.  There is already a shortage of physicians who meet the qualifications to serve 

in that capacity.  Indeed, these Medical Directors typically divide their time across several OTPs, so meeting the 20-

hour requirements set out in Senate Bill 521 would only exacerbate this problem by requiring that more hours be spent 

in one place. 

 

 MedChi understands that some OTPs may not be meeting the operational standards that are expected of them, 

and that those OTPs need to do a better job in managing their facilities.  While the goal of Senate Bill 521 may be to 

achieve better compliance in this regard, we are concerned that other unintended consequences will result with adverse 

consequences to patients. 

 

 For these reasons, MedChi opposes Senate Bill 521. 

 

For more information call: 

J. Steven Wise 

Pamela Metz Kasemeyer 

Danna L. Kauffman 

Richard A. Tabuteau 

410-244-7000 
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SB 521 – Behavioral Health – Opioid Treatment Services Programs – Medical Director 

Senate Finance Committee  

February 18, 2020 

Position on the Bill:  OPPOSE 

 

Submitted By:  Maryland Telehealth Alliance 

 

The Maryland Telehealth Alliance opposes SB 521 – Behavioral Health – Opioid Treatment 

Services Programs – Medical Director because it prohibits a well-established use of telehealth 

technologies to deliver health care and/or health care oversight and disregards a medical 

director’s professional judgment and the scope and standard of care required in each individual 

telehealth encounter.  

Furthermore, the bill appears to disregard the fact that there is a shortage of health care providers 

including medical directors throughout the state of Maryland.  These shortages are especially 

prevalent in our rural areas and still exist even though telehealth use is gradually increasing 

across the state.  An outright ban on the use of telehealth in any context is a backwards step. 

 

Given the severity of the opioid epidemic in Maryland, singling out opioid treatment services 

programs for a restriction that will reduce access to treatment makes no sense.  State policy 

should support all reasonable efforts to increase access to treatment. 

 

It is unclear what problem this bill intends to solve.  Does it arise out of an isolated incident or 

does it address a systemic problem?  If the former, preventing all medical directors of opioid 

treatment services programs from providing services through telehealth is an excessive reaction.  

If the latter, there must be a less drastic solution than to reduce access to treatment for people 

who need it.   

 

For all these reasons, the Maryland Telehealth Alliance opposes SB 521 and requests an 

unfavorable report. 
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2020 SESSION 
POSITION PAPER 

 
BILL: SB 521 – Behavioral Health – Opioid Treatment Services Programs – Medical 

Director  
 
COMMITTEE: Senate Finance Committee   
 
POSITION:  Letter of Concern  
 
BILL ANALYSIS: SB 521 would require each opioid treatment services program to be under the 

direction of at least one on-site medical director, require that this medical director 
be on site at least twenty (20) hours per week and prohibit any of the on-site 
requirements to be delivered via telehealth methods.  

 
POSITION RATIONALE: The Maryland Association of County Health Officers (MACHO) submits a letter 

of concern for SB 521 as the bill’s requirements will jeopardize practices at a time when 
the need and demand for services is great during the ongoing opioid epidemic. This bill 
will reduce access to critical treatment in some of our neediest and poorer communities.  

 
Current regulations require that the medical director be a physician with addiction 
specialization, a specialization that few physicians have. The cost of employing these 
specialized physicians at the 20 hours/week that SB 521 requires, will greatly increase the 
cost of the service and be prohibitive for some counties to justify and sustain.  
 
The weekly hours requirement may place some opioid treatment services programs that 
are currently in operation, in danger of having to close as they may not be able to recruit 
a medical director who is able to work at the site for the requisite 20 hours/week.  

 
 In rural areas where there are fewer patients in medication-assisted treatment, there is less 

of a need for a physician to be on site this many hours a week as these patients do not 
need to be evaluated on a weekly basis. Some follow up with patients does lend itself to 
being conducted via telehealth, and SB 521 would not allow this to be offered as part of 
the 20 hours/week coverage requirement. Telehealth enables services to be provided in a 
less expensive way in practices that cannot support this level of physician coverage 
completely in person.  
 
For these reasons, the Maryland Association of County Health Officers submits this 
letter of concern for SB 521. For more information, please contact Ruth Maiorana, 
MACHO Executive Director at rmaiora1@jhu.edu or 410-614-6891. This communication 
reflects the position of MACHO.  
 

             ______ 
615 North Wolfe Street, Room E 2530  

Baltimore, Maryland 21205  
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